VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
March 14, 2022


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. Trustee Donald Daoust was absent. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the February 11, 2022 Workshop Meeting was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Hanse abstained. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the minutes from the February 14, 2022 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

Public Comment Period-Agenda Items

Veronica Foley, of 56 Ely Street, asked if the Board could address the question on Katie Higgins’ letter to the Board regarding the tax assessment of 60 South River Street, and asking how the property’s value was estimated, as well as the final total assessed value. 

Mayor Evans stated that all assessments are handled by the Town of Coxsackie.  

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from Greene County Economic Development, Tourism & Planning regarding training information for Planning & Zoning Boards. 

A letter was received from the New York State Office of Temporary & Disability Assistance regarding the Low-Income Household Water Assistance Program. 

A letter was received from Katie Higgins, of 33 Church Street, asking various questions in relation to Aaron Flach’s building projects in downtown Coxsackie, known as; the Newbury Hotel, Wire Event Center, Patrick Henry’s, and the Dolan Block.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board will dispense with the reading of the monthly department head reports, but that all monthly reports are on file with the Village Clerk.

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to deny the request received from Elena Botts, of 180 Mansion Street, to reconsider her request to adjust her water/sewer bill was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Theodore Yaas asking for his penalties to be removed from his water/sewer account in the amount of $96.25, due to him being in the hospital and missing the due date was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Darragh Coleman asking for his penalties to be removed from his water/sewer account in the amount of $8.56, due to him not receiving the water bill on time because of a change of address was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve awarding the bid received from Mark Gottenberg in the amount of $7,043.00 for the purchase of the 2012 Chevrolet Tahoe Police vehicle was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. 

A motion to approve the Short-Term Rental Forms as presented to be used in accordance with Chapter 111 of the Village Code was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve scheduling a Public Hearing on April 11, 2022 at 6:30 p.m. for Local Law #1 of 2022-To Create Chapter 123 titled “Smoking Policy” in the Village Code was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve scheduling a Public Hearing on April 11, 2022 at 6:45 p.m. for Local Law #2 of 2022-To Amend Local Law #3 of 2018 comprising Chapter 75 of the Code of the Village of Coxsackie (the “Code”) was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the Peddler’s Permit application received from Mr. Ding-A-Ling to sell ice cream from April 1st through September 30th was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 22022- A Resolution of the Coxsackie Village Board to Commence Eminent Domain Process with Respect to 170 Mansion Street (former American Valve Manufacturing site). Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes with the caveat that the intended use of the property be for a dog park and no other use. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The resolution passed. 

A motion to approve the water/sewer adjustments from February 1-28, 2022 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #10, vouchers 681-751 totaling $72,443.93; Water Fund Abstract #10, vouchers 349-384 totaling $ 52,982.28; Sewer Fund Abstract #10, vouchers 262-291 totaling $ 46,588.68; Capital Projects Fund Abstract #10, vouchers 11-12 totaling $ 2,030.87; Heroes Banner Fund Abstract #10, vouchers 2-3 totaling $4,606.00 was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

Public Comment Period 

Mayor Evans stated that he knows many residents are in attendance tonight to discuss Aaron Flach’s hotel project downtown. He said that the Board will certainly listen to public comment but may not be able to answer all questions. To give some background, the Planning Board is appointed by the Village Board members. The Planning Board is to serve and act in the best interest of the village residents. The members of the current Planning Board have served for several years now and have done a good job. However, they have never handled a project of this magnitude. In addition, the Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer is in charge of issuing building permits and certificates of occupancy. The Village Board has received a very detailed letter from Katie Higgins inquiring about Aaron’s downtown project. This letter has been passed on to both the Planning Board and Code Enforcement. The Planning Board plans to address the concerns laid out in this letter as soon as possible. Mayor Evans stated that it is clear that a mistake was made when allowing Mr. Flach to build his project at a height exceeding current zoning restrictions, but this mistake was not made by the Village Board. He suggests that all concerned residents attend the upcoming Planning Board Meeting on Thursday, March 17th at 6:00 p.m. Mayor Evans stated that with this project, the Planning Board reviewed the Site Plan application. From there, submission was turned over to the Code Enforcement Officer. The ball got dropped somewhere between the two departments working on this. Mr. Flach is aware that the hotel is built too high per the current zoning requirements. He is willing to start the process for obtaining an area variance through the Zoning Board. He said that Mr. Flach is an easy guy to approach, and he is sure that he would answer any questions from concerned residents after the meeting. 

Linda Deubert stated that she is interested in better understanding the chain of command when it comes to the Code Enforcement Officer. She asked if the Code Enforcement Officer reports to the Village Board, and if he keeps a log of property/inspection visits. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board does oversee his department. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he does submit a monthly report to the Village Board. 

Katie Higgins thanked the Village Board for a quick response to her correspondence. She said that she feels that this could bring about a positive response for the community working together with clarity and transparency with the Board. 

Veronica Foley stated that the Code Enforcement Officer does have to keep records and submit an annual report of activities. In his position he has to follow NYS law. It is up to the municipality to appoint the Building Inspector/Code Enforcement Officer, but he still ultimately has to follow NYS guidance. 

Mary McGuigan asked if there was any consideration of municipal parking with all of the development going on. West Coxsackie already has parking issues, and she is worried that the same will happen downtown. 

Mayor Evans stated that there was not a traffic study done with Mr. Flach’s project. He is unsure of the reason why, but the Planning Board did not request a formal study. This may be something that needs to be completed at some point. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she also wants a better understanding of how many people the new hotel/event space can hold, and how many things were changed to the project after the last submitted plan. She knows that a comment was made at a library meeting mentioning that there is an event planned at this space for 1,000+ people. 

Mary McGuigan stated that parking spaces will have to accommodate workers of the hotel and event space also. 

Trustee Hanse asked if the maximum occupancy of the project is 600 people. 

Trustee Irwin stated that as far as she knows it is for 600 people. 

Nancy Harm asked how many people attend the Riverside Festival. 

Mayor Evans stated that it is hard to say now that it has been free to attend the last couple of year, but he believes between 2,000-3,000 people. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she has asked this question also. 

Susan Baldaserini stated that if what is being said is true, and a few thousand people are to be bussed to the downtown Reed Street area for an event, this raises quite a few concerns regarding parking and traffic. 

Mayor Evans stated that he knows that many residents often make a U-turn at the end of Reed Street. However, you will notice that there is a no parking sign in front of the Dolan Block. If you park there, you cannot get a firetruck around the corner. This poses a safety risk. 

Trustee Hanse stated that if Mr. Flach is indeed having an event exceeding the maximum occupancy he would be in violation of the allowable space. 

Vince Schettini asked what the occasion is for this several thousand-person event that would be happening on Mr. Flach’s property. 

Susan Baldaserini stated that she heard that it is a Regeneron outing. She said that she wants to make it known that she is proud to be a business owner in Coxsackie. However, having several thousand people downtown makes business owners like her nervous. She wonders what will be communicated to these guests. 

Bridget McGuigan asked if Mr. Flach is in violation of local zoning laws if he’s still allowed to continue building. 

Mayor Evans stated that he cannot answer that. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he believes a stop work order can be issued. 

Trustee Irwin stated that this would be issued by the Code Enforcement Officer. 

Katie Higgins asked if the Planning Board addresses all types of parking issues in the village. She asked who would address things like how many cars streets can handle, and lack of street lighting. She asked if the Village Board would be responsible for these things. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Planning Board addresses parking in relation to projects. All regular street maintenance etc. would be handled by the Village Board. He said that in 2008 the Village, in conjunction with the Town, adopted the Comprehensive Plan. This is a good resource to have. However, he would like to see it updated in order to address water/sewer infrastructure, roads, parking etc. 

Katie Higgins stated that she would like to advocate for the Village to look into how to accommodate extra population. 

Mayor Evans stated that with a population growth, the water/sewer infrastructure is good. It can handle the increase in demands. The Village has also received ARPA funds that will be used to address water line replacement. Emergency response is also good, with both the Police and Fire Departments being able to handle extra activity. 

Katie Higgins stated that from a public safety perspective, roads and sidewalks will need to be addressed. She hopes that the Village will be proactive in addressing these issues. 

Mayor Evans stated that Mansion Street is a NYS highway. He knows it needs to be repaved. He is hoping that NYS repaves it this year. He said that the Village doesn’t know what the impact will be from the influx of people downtown, but the Board will address what they need to. He said that he feels looking at the Riverside Festival it is a good indicator of how large numbers of people affect the downtown area. He agrees that a traffic study would be helpful moving forward. 

Trustee Hanse stated that unfortunately, with more traffic could also mean more water breaks. 

Mayor Evans stated that when it comes to public safety concerns and congestion, Yard Sale Day is far worse than the Riverside Festival. 

Vince Schettini asked what the Village’s next step is in building a dog park. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village is starting the Eminent Domain process. The Village has to file with the Supreme Court and plead their case as to why they should obtain the property. It could take 6-12 months. The process is not terrible, but it is time consuming. 

Vince Schettini asked if the Board considered Village owned property for a dog park. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Board ruled out Village owned properties. The old American Valve property at 170 Mansion Street seems to be the most viable option. He said that in order to obtain the property through Eminent Domain, the Village has to list a specified use. The Board feels that a dog park would be a good use. 

Trustee Vermilyea stated that she fees this property is a good location on a visible main drag. 

Veronica Foley stated that in respective to Mayor Evans’ comment in discussion about the Comprehensive Plan, where he stated that, “the Village doesn’t know what the impact will be from the influx of people downtown”, she would like to make it known that this would be part of a SEQR process. During this process, things like parking, and how the footprint of the project affects the area are addressed via an Impact Study. The urgency to address this situation is real. The Village should be making sure they are following all NYS guidelines to keep the community’s best interests. 

Bridget McGuigan stated that this large event at Flach’s property is supposedly happening in May. An event with several thousand in attendance should cause concern to the Village Board. She asked if there would be a Zoom option for the Planning Board Meeting on Thursday, March 17th. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Clerk will check with the Planning Board Chairman to set up a Zoom option for that evening. 

Trustee Irwin stated that she urges residents to come to the Planning Board Meeting on Thursday, March 17th. It is a better forum than addressing Mr. Flach in the parking lot. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:42 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak
Clerk

